PLATT PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF MEETING HELD

ON 5th MARCH 2019
	Present:  
	Mrs P Darby (Chair)
Mr A Mathieson
Mr E Chapman
	Mr B Biggs
Mr A Green
Mr T Woolven
	Mrs W Palmer 
Mr R Lupton

	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	


Apologies: 

Borough Cllr: Steve Perry and Mike Taylor
Parish Cllr: Mr J Scade 
	Numbe

______
	Minute/Planning Application/Correspondence

______________________________________________________________________ 
	Action

______

	38/19
39/19
40/19
41/19
42/19
43/19
44/19
45/19
46/19
47/19
48/19
49/19
50/19
51/19
52/19
53/19
54/19
55/19
	Members of the Public: Borough PCSO Mark Thomas and County Cllr Harry Rayner
DECLARATION OF INTEREST ON ITEMS ON THE AGENDA

None
UPDATE TO REGISTER OF INTERESTS

None.

INVITATION TO MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC TO ADDRESS THE PC ON MATTERS RELEVANT TO THE COUNCIL

PCSO Mark Thomas reported to the Council that there were currently 10 PCSOs supporting 30 wards. He personally covered 8 parishes. He would be sending monthly crime reports to the Clerk but if he was on duty on the night of the PC meeting he would attempt to attend (work dependent). Mr Thomas said that members of the Council had access to his mobile number and he could always be called if an urgent matter arose. There was nothing of interest happening in the parish at the present time.
8.10pm Mr Thomas left the meeting.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF 5th FEBRUARY 2019
RESOLVED that the minutes of 5th February 2019 be accepted as a true record after one typing error was amended.  

MATTERS ARISING
There was nothing to raise at this juncture as all items were on the evening’s agenda. 
LIAISON WITH COUNTY COUNCILLOR AND BOROUGH COUNCILLOR

County Cllr Rayner reported on a KCC mineral application to extract clay and resculpt the site of the pit. He assured the Council that there were no proposals to infill the fishing ponds that were within the site curtilage.

Cllr Rayner said that there was to be a proposed rock concert (Southbeats) to be held at the top of Wrotham Heath at the end of September (Friday to Sunday). All necessary licenses were to be obtained from T&MBC.
A local resident had written to Cllr Rayner from one of the newly built houses by Mings Restaurant at Wrotham Heath. The concern was that the right turn across the opposite side of the road to access the driveway/pathway leading to the public car park owned by Mings and other designated business owners also led onto the communal car park specifically for the residential houses.

The right turn often gets blocked by cars that are queuing at the traffic light and often there was a lot of traffic around this junction, as there currently is no 'Keep Clear' road marking or a yellow box junction. The resident would like to make a request for one of these to be painted onto the road so that the turn was not obstructed at any time.

There was the possibility of a Health and Safety issue as if this turn was blocked and an emergency vehicle such as an Ambulance, Police Car or Fire Engine was unable to make a turn, then valuable time would be lost waiting for traffic to clear and this could cause a risk to life in unfortunate circumstances.

Cllr Rayner said that he had passed this info to Mark Simmons as when the new houses were being built  Highway Engineers would have had to make an assessment of the impacts that local traffic would have to the development.

8.25 Cllr Rayner left the meeting.

 DEVELOPMENT CONTROL

Cllr Darby ran through the month’s planning matters listed below: -. 

RECEIVED APPLICATIONS
19/00451/FL  10 Whatcote Cottages Maidstone Road Platt Sevenoaks Kent TN15 8JP 

Description Formation of vehicular access and associated hard standing. 

The PC agreed that objections to this application should be made due to the dangerous location. Reversing onto the highway by Platt Industrial Estate would be necessary and there was also a bus stop by this property which was well used.
19/00458/LDP Cedar Lodge Platt Common Platt Sevenoaks Kent TN15 8JX 

Description Lawful Development Certificate Proposed: Single storey link extension and new window to front elevation 

Pending consideration 

19/00319/FL 23 Greenlands Platt Sevenoaks Kent TN15 8LL 

Description Rear single storey extensions to form an enlarged kitchen and a workshop to the rear of the garage 

Awaiting decision 

APPROVED APPLICATIONS
18/02626/FL Heathcote House Windmill Hill Wrotham Heath Sevenoaks Kent TN15 7SX 

Description Demolition of an existing dwelling and outbuilding and the erection of a new detached 6 bedroom dwelling 

FMC REPORT

CCTV The additional two cameras on the changing rooms had finally been installed. there was very good coverage now and all parts of the field could be viewed.

Play Area Signs Two signs had been ordered outlining parent responsibility when children were playing on the apparatus. These would be delivered to the Clerk. The groundsman said that he would be happy to erect them on the play area railings next to the gates.

Bracken which had been herbicided earlier in the year needed to be cleared of tree stumps and buried metal fencing so it could be levelled to become part of the field. A mini digger would be needed.

The mound on the path from the allotment gate also needed to be levelled out.

Mr Gorman had said that he would hire a mini digger and carry out this work. Mr Gorman said he would infill any ruts with planings.

BGJFC Mr Hammal reported that the BGJFC presentation day would be held on Sunday 12th May and a key to the barn would be needed. Mr Hammal said that a parking attendant would be on site. 

Mr Hammal requested that music be permitted to be played on a P.A system. This event was held during the day. RESOLVED on condition that a Temporary Event Notice be applied for by BGJFC from T&MBC.
Allotments

Water

It currently takes 5 minutes to fill 2 buckets.  There was a possibility of another water trough to be installed. The earth would need to be dug out to extend the water pipe. It was agreed that allotment holders might assist with this.

Disposal of Weeds

The current allotment agreement instructs the tenant to burn on site but this has caused problems with local residents.  The groundsman agreed that material could be deposited on the designated bonfire site but only woody material.

Fencing

There was not a simple solution to the fencing problems. All agreed that this would keep the dogs off the allotment land. Following a complaint about dogs jumping into the water troughs, the groundsman had now attached mesh covers to the water troughs which pulled back to allow access to the water.

Posts, Layout of Plots and Agreement

Cllrs Mathieson, Woolven and Biggs had remeasured the allotments and lined them up with the Greenlands boundary. Bramble to be removed from the end of one of the allotments which was to be discussed with the groundsman.
Toilet Facilities

There was discussion about the possibility of using the changing room facility when it was suggested that toilets for the allotment holders only would be a non starter.  This would only work if allotment holders were made aware that the toilets could NOT be used when footballers and cricketers had matches on the field. There were safeguarding concerns regarding the junior football and cricket when it was in play. The allotment holders would have to sign a document stating that they would not use the changing room facilities when games were being played. These sporting organisations paid for use of these facilities and left belongings in the changing rooms during matches.  If this facility was made available a coded key box could be used. Mr Baker had said that there was one available for use. RESOLVED that toilet facilities to be provided as above and terms to be incorporated into the new allotment contract.
Allotment Number 20 The groundsman had agreed to maintain the hedge bordering one side of allotment number 20.

SHF

Dog Bins

Mrs Darby reported that SHF had the maximum number of litter bins provided at SHF but was looking into getting the weekly rubbish collection increased to twice weekly. The committee had asked if an additional dog bin could be placed next to the litter bin near the barn. Mrs Darby said that she would find out costs.
Gate for Dog Exercise Area

A quote had been received to supply and erect two metal gates to match the existing metal gate. Main entrance gate 12ft wide, side boundary gate 3ft wide.  The larger gate would close off any access to the DEA from the access road and the pedestrian gate to the area would be installed on the allotment path boundary.   Both gates supported on 6x6 inch wooden posts set in concrete. Cost £1,495.   The contractor advised that a new smaller pedestrian gate to fill in the existing gap would need to be made, together with appropriate gate fastening and it should be noted that there is also a wide gap to the right of the existing gate which would need to be closed off.    Moving the gates to the other boundary would provide entry to the DEA away from the access road.  Another quote had been obtained for a smaller gate £800.

The FMC committee felt that this expenditure was a waste of tax payers money as only one resident had made a request. RESOLVED that the DEA be left as it is. However, fencing adjacent to Piggy Path to be replaced by Cllrs Woolven, Mathieson, Lupton and Biggs.
Changing Room Light The light did not appear to be switching off. Mr Baker said that the photocell in the lamp was working, it was the positioning of the light. The committee did not think that this should be adjusted.
PLATT WOODS REPORT

An on site meeting had taken place to view the work carried out by our contractor between The Larches and Bassetts Glade and to decide what further work was to be completed before the end of March.-

It had been noticed that the handrail at the top of the Church steps was wobbly. Therefore, red tape was applied until repaired.

At the January meeting there were funds available (with a further grant due from TMBC in April). It was important to get clearance work done before summer so that the contractors could make bonfires of the Rhododendron cleared as they went along. Winter storms had not produced any fallen trees or substantial branches down and were unlikely to do so now. Given that funds were due in April, it was agreed that £1500 from the 2018/19 budget would be spent on contractor work. Clearance work would be carried out in the following order;

In Bilberry Way, particularly at the Windmill Hill end, clearance of Rhododendron and a few substandard trees in order to allow the Bilberries more light

Clearance of Rhododendron between The Larches and Beales

Clearance round some beautiful mature Scots Pines on the south side of the main path opposite the clearance work just done near Bassetts.

Volunteer day - 9th February

Last volunteer morning 9th February there were five volunteers. Mr Lupton continued work on the steps and looking at repairing the handrail. Clearance work had taken place in The Plantation and Beech Grove widening a path and clearing round a Beech tree.

Contract Work

Mr Such had so far carried out 8 man days (beside the Platt Common to Windmill Hill path near Bassetts, in Bilberry Way, felling obstructing smaller trees around the Western Hemlock near Roughetts and clearing round a big Scotts Pine at the edge of The Larches). The rest of the 18/19 budget would be spent clearing the Rhododendron between The Larches and Beales  - FC say it carries disease dangerous to larches - and on the other side of the path near Bassetts where some beautiful Scots Pine are hidden. 
Next volunteer day - Saturday 9th March.
On Saturday 2nd March, The existing handrail at the steps up from the church were replaced now making them safe. 

FC Grant The committee would reapply for a grant when the current grant timescale had lapsed. Cllr Darby said that it was imperative that all members of the Committee had a copy of the FC Woodland Management Plan template.
Cllr Lupton said that he was thinking of ideas for a fundraising event for the Woods.

9.15pm Borough Cllr Mike Taylor arrived at the meeting.

Mr Taylor reported on a recent meeting that he had attended. He also said that Cllr Perry had been looking into PSPOs and that the responsibility for Platt’s recreational areas fell under T&MBC’s remit.

9.20 Borough Cllr Mike Taylor left the meeting.

DOG CONTROL – SHF

RESOLVED to request that both SHF and KGF be outlined in T&MBC’s PSPO. There had been no further response from a company contacted to look into reviewing SHF byelaws.
PLAY EQUIPMENT

Discussion took place on the play equipment situation. Agreed that the matter of the tunnel could not be put through the technical mediation process as previously thought.

RESOLVED that ROSPA should be asked to carry out an annual inspection on the equipment.

STREET LIGHTING
The Chairman had circulated a document showing all suggested repairs needed following the special meeting to discuss the street lighting report.  RESOLVED that quotes should be obtained for removal of streetlights outside Lullingstone, Paddock Close, Maple Lodge, no 9 and no 28 Greenlands.

DATA PROTECTION
Cllr Palmer was still awaiting a response regarding individual parish council emails for all Cllrs. It appeared that the company that had been approached had received numerous requests from Parish Councils following a recent meeting on this matter.
CHEQUES AND FINANCIAL MATTERS

RESOLVED the following payments were approved. 

The following payments were received:
Nat West

Interest  




              £16.42

Ightham FC

Fees






£240.00









Total               £256.42
The Council approved the following payments:
Payt



                     


  Total

Incl VAT

PAYE


NI/Tax Feb 19

 

  £71.44 


A Gorman

Maintenance

 

  £72.00 


Mrs Beale

Cleaning Feb 19 


  £60.00 


Mrs Davies

Salary Feb 19
 


£906.55 


Kent Pension Fund
Contribution Feb 19 


£268.12

Fields In Trust

Subscription



  £65.00

Viking


Stationery



  £16.04

HSW Timber

Posts for Allotments


  £87.60

Platt PCC

Room Hire



  £34.00

Mr B Baker

Groundswork


         £1,005.95










 

   

 


                            Total
         £2,586.70
Internal Audit RESOLVED that this would be carried out on April 4th. Internal auditor had been appointed.
CLERKS REPORT AND ADDITIONAL CORRESPONDENCE AND INFORMATION

A resident of Greenlands had written to say that he was having some work done at the rear of his garden on Monday 11th & Tuesday 12th March 2019 and as his garden backs on to the last allotment in the field, he was hoping to be able to obtain permission for his builder to use the rear access into his property to make life easier. He would be present at all times and would be supervising the works.
RESOLVED that access was possible. Cllr Biggs to obtain allotment key from the Clerk.

REPORTS FROM OTHER COMMITTEES

There was nothing to raise.
MATTERS RAISED BY COUNCILLORS

Barn Repair to barn panels (thought to be cement) was a future project. Clerk to put on May’s agenda.
DofE A group of Year 10 students had requested permission to camp overnight outside the Scout hut at SHF as part of the Duke of Edinburgh Silver Award. RESOLVED that this permitted as the DofE would be strictly regulated. It was acknowledged that toilet facilities would be a requirement and the facilities in the Scout Hut would be made vailable for this purpose. Cllr Darby took no part in discussion as Treaurer of Platt Scouts.

DATE OF NEXT MEETING   Tuesday 2nd April 2019 7.30pm An officer from T&MBC would be in attendance to advise on new recycling arrangements.
Thursday 11th April 8pm Annual Parish Meeting.
The meeting was closed at 10.30 pm. 
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